El Parciante



Sangre de Cristo Acequia Association PD Box 721 — 401 South Church Place San Luis, Co 81152 719-298-6731

> tionships the association has with partners, the public, and irrigating parciantes. Please stop by and tell Nancy hello she is in the office Monday 5:00 pm the office phone number is 719-298-6731.



The Business Name

The Sangre de Cristo acequia Association is pleased to announce that they have hired a new Office Administrator, Nancy Escalante. Nancy was born and raised in Costilla County; her grandfather had a ranch in the Canon de Chama which still belongs to the family. She grew up seeing them plant and irrigate the

land. She is very honored to have the chance of learning about the acequia irrigating system and is eager to learn, as well as to teach others the beauty of the Acequia heritage through Thursday 8:00 am and what it means to our community. Nancy is looking forward helping the SdCAA and building on the many rela-

Mark your calendar for the 2020

Congreso de Acequias

2019 Congreso de Acequias -Opportunities for Acequia Irrigators

The Sangre de Cristo Acequia Association (SdCAA) will be hosting their annual Congreso de Acequia on Saturday January 25, 2020. Congreso de Acequias is a dynamic and vibrant gathering that celebrates the acequias as part of our way of life and our livelihood. We celebrate the people who keep our acequias flowing and the deep connection to land, family, and community. Our theme this year is "Opportunities for Acequia Irrigators." The event will host a variety of topics and speakers that are pertinent to acequia irrigators.

The event is made possible by these great partners and sponsors: Natural Resources Conservation Service, San Luis Valley Conservation Fund, the LOR Foundation, Costilla County Conservancy District, Sangre de Cristo National Heritage Area and Colorado Open Lands.

For more information contact Nancy Escalante, at 719-298-6731 or visit our website at www.coloradoacequias.org





Sangre De Crist<u>o Acequia</u> **Association Mission** Statement

To Preserve Acequias, Their Traditional Governance **And Water Rights**

Inside this issue:

Sangre De Crisro Acequia Association -	1
Welcomes Nancy Escalate	
Congreso de Acequia 2020	1
As Metro Denver Grows, Another Caller Wants To Tap The Vast Aquifer Under The San Luis Valley	2-6
Acequia By-Laws Project	6-7

As metro Denver grows, another caller wants to tap the vast aquifer under the San Luis Valley

Politically well-connected Renewable Water Resources has Gov. Bill Owens in its court, but a coalition of water warriors has fended off two other attempts

An adobe arch spans a well kept dirt road northwest of Crestone, wooden arms protruding from its sides. The name Rancho Rosado is engraved in the weathered brown wood, the red letters fading to pink.

Behind the arch, a meandering line of trees hugs a stream an unusual feature in this parched landscape. The Sangre to drill a series of wells on de Cristo range looms above the ranch. It's July, and little snow remains in the high peaks water a year around from that were blanketed white just a month before.

A collapsed log structure sits behind the arch, engulfed by the low brush and cactus that stretch from the ranch to eternity. The high desert of the San Luis Valley is dotted with small clusters of trees that mark its towns: Moffat's grove is just down the road; Alamosa's branches wave in the haze that builds in the desert air.

Longtime San Luis Valley resident Chris Canaly credits the valley's unobstructed view of other towns for fostering a sense of community. "You might not necessarily hang out in Manassa, but you can see Manassa from the northernpart of the valley. You can see Center, you can see Alamosa," she said. "And even though everybody lives far away in different neighborhoods, there's a real sense of belonging to the same place."

Rancho Rosado, though, is not like the other ranches that fill the vast San Luis Valley. The property owner, Sean Tonner, also has an office in a Denver suburb, where he is head of a company called Renewable Water Resources. Tonner wants his recently acquired ranch and pipe 22,000 acre-feet of the Sangre de Cristos to the ever-growing Front Range population center. Tonner argues folks at both ends of the pipeline would benefit by sending water to metro Denver and money to the economically distressed San Luis Valley. His company would get plenty, too. Selling the water at \$25,000 an acre -foot — the going rate these days, according to water lawyers in the state — would generate \$550 million in revenue.

Across the West, water is being funneled from agricultural regions to fast-growing cities like Phoenix, Salt Lake City, and Los Angeles. The

San Luis Valley is no stranger to such proposals. Since the 1970s, a series of investors with statewide and international clout has tried to siphon its groundwater to the Denver area. A resilient coalition of farmers, ranchers, and environmentalists has, time and again, fended off the advances. Tonner's proposal, though, is better prepared to navigate the legal hurdles that defeated its predecessors. The West is becoming simultaneously drier and more populous, and the San Luis Valley's water is a prize too tempting to pass up.

"We're fighting just to keep our water rights," rancher Keith Tolsma said. "But somebody else is interested in buying water to supply Denver and [Colorado] Springs. How are we going to argue with that? There's millions of people over there with bigger pocketbooks than us."

2 billion acre-feet of water untapped

The 8,000-square-mile San Luis Valley is one Colorado's agricultural centers, but it can be a harsh place to farm. The valley floor gets less than 7 inches of rainfall per year, and the average altitude is 7,500 feet.

Calendar

- Rio Grande Basin Roundtable Meeting — November 12, 2019 at 2:00 pm SLVWCD Office in Alamosa.
- SdCAA Monthly Meeting— November 13, 2019 at 1:00pm at the CCEDC Conference Room.
- The Congresowill be held on January 25,2020

Have a an event you want readers to know about? Please send the information to Nancy Escalante at

Large swaths are too arid to support even sagebrush, and trees cling only to riverbanks fed by snowmelt in the high peaks. Still, irrigated circles of barley, potatoes and alfalfa cover the valley floor. Cows and sheep graze in open fields.

Agriculture is possible here thanks to the enormous two-tier aquifer beneath the valley. In 1969, the U.S. Geological Survey estimated that the valley's shallow unconfined aquifer and the deeper confined aquifer — so called because of the clay layers encasing it — held at least 2 billion acre-feet of water, nearly 40 times the combined capacity of the West's two largest reservoirs, lakes Powell and Mead. It didn't take long for water speculators to start circling.

In the late 1980s, Canaly was working at a bakery when a man

As metro Denver grows... Continued from Page 4

something other than bread. He introduced himself as Alex Crutchfield, vice chairman of American Water Development Inc., and said his company had bought the 97,000 acre Baca Ranch nearby. The company's plan was to pump 200,000 acre-feet of water a year out of the valley. "But the good news," Canaly remembered him saying, "is people like you will be able to sit on a board and figure out how we're going to spend all that money."

Canaly wasn't moved by dollar signs. She worried the San Luis Valley couldn't handle that level of water extraction and figured others felt the same. So she organized the Citizens for San Luis Valley Water in 1989, and quickly built a coalition opposed to the groundwater pumping.

"When they made that proposal, you would not believe how quickly ranchers and environmentalists got together around that issue," said George Whitten, a thirdgeneration San Luis Valley rancher.

George Whitten, a thirdgeneration rancher in the San Luis Valley, says environmentalists and ranchers came together quickly to fight the first plan to tap the vast aquifers under the valley back in 1989. (Nina Riggio, Special to The Colorado Sun)

Canaly held educational events at which valley resi-

dents could learn about the hydrology of their home. Once the water left the basin, they were told, it wasn't coming back. Opposition coalesced around lawsuits filed by local water conservation districts, residents, municipalities, the state and the federal government. "Of course, we were pretty adamant that you can't [pump 200,000 acre-feet] and not injure other water rights here," said Cleave Simpson, general manager of the Rio Grande Water Conservation District. In 1994, the Colorado Supreme Court upheld a district court ruling that the pumping would adversely affect shallow aquifers and surface-water rights, and AWDI's plan was shelved.

But it didn't die. A year after the court decision, Maurice Strong, AWDI's principal, sold the Baca Ranch to Gary Boyce, founder of Stockman's Water. Boyce hoped to pipe 150,000 acre-feet a year to Denver, where he estimated he could sell the water at \$5,000 per acre-foot — a potential \$750 million windfall. Boyce's plan differed from AWDI's in that he pledged his surface-water rights to compensate farmers affected by pumping. But Boyce met the same re-

sistance as Strong, and never managed to turn the water into cash. His proposal so galvanized the community that The **Nature Conservancy** stepped in, bought the Baca Ranch in 2002, and transferred portions of it to the federal government to establish the Baca National Wildlife Refuge and Great Sand **Dunes National Park.**

AWDI and Stockman's representatives were painted as water barons, but their motivations varied. Some were brought by profit and some by pragmatism, looking for the least damaging way to navigate an increasingly dire situation. Boyce's purchase of the Baca Ranch was backed by Farallon Capital, the hedge fund started by environmentalist investor and 2020 Democratic presidential candidate Tom Steyer. AWDI counted William Ruckelshaus, the first administrator of the Environmental Protection Agency, and former Colorado Gov. Richard Lamm as principals. Lamm said he signed up, in part, because of Maurice Strong's international acclaim as an environmentalist. In 1972, before taking a crack at Western water, the Canadian organized the first United Nations

The Board & Staff

Delmer Vialpando, President 719-672-0944 Andy Manzanares, Vice President 719-588-7607 Norman Maestas, Secretary 719-672-3933 Charlie Maestas, Treasurer 719-672-3949 Roy Esquibel 719-298-7301 Bea Ferrigno, 719-580-7378 Jock Jacober 970-319-8962 Juan R. Maestas 719-672-4471 Dave Marquez 719-672-0334 Junita Martinez 719-588-0605 Nancy Escalante, Administrator 719-298-6731

Conference on the Human Environment, the predecessor to the modern UN climate gatherings.

At the time of AWDI's proposal, a plan to turn Cheesman Canyon, along the South Platte River, into a reservoir was in the works. "I was governor, we had a need for water on the Front Range, and the Denver Water Board



Sangre de Cristo Acequia Association

As metro Denver grows; Continued from Page 3

had this big plan to take the most beautiful canyon in Colorado and put a goddamn dam in it," Lamm, now codirector of the University of Denver's Institute for Public Policy Studies, said. "And San Luis Valley had, I was told and I believe, an incredible amount of water that was not being utilized."

That logic lives on. Boyce sold the Baca to The Nature Conservancy, but he hung on to another property — Rancho Rosado. After he died in 2016, his estate sold that property, and its attached water rights, to Tonner of RWR.

San Luis Valley water is security in prolonged drought

RWR plans to drill a series of

wells into the deeper confined aquifer and pipe 22,000 acre-feet a year to the Front Range. The company has not yet filed a proposal in Colorado's water court, which must approve these measures, nor has it lined up a buyer. Tonner cited water security as the greatest threat to Colorado's growth, and that means it needs to go to the Front Range. Prolonged drought, he said, could put major population centers between Denver and Colorado Springs at risk of running short on water. "Meanwhile,

we have a source of a billion

acre-feet? You know, we're

all Colorado. We're in this

together."

Former Colorado Gov. Bill Owens is an RWR principal; Tonner was his deputy chief of staff while he was governor. Since then, Tonner has consulted for both political campaigns and businesses, and he is listed as a managing partner at a lobbying and communications firm in Denver.

The RWR plan has some elements working in its favor that previous iterations lacked. For one, it'd pump just a tenth of Maurice Strong's and AWDI's goal. Tonner and RWR also claim they will retire more water rights than they pump by buying 30,000 to 35,000 acre-feet of water from ranchers and farmers, leading to a net recharge of the aquifer and therefore not damaging other rights. There's also a clear user for the water: that the Front Range will need more is not speculation.

"People immediately say, 'Oh, it's a scheme, they're here to steal our water,'" Tonner said. "If they take a second and they look at what we're proposing, look at the size, the benefit to both communities, they'd see it's a fair deal."

Tonner said more than 40 farmers have agreed to sell their water, though no money has exchanged hands; none has been named publicly. No one I spoke to in the valley thinks they know anyone who

has sold, but Simpson, the water district manager, admits folks wouldn't tell him if they had.

If RWR can provide buyers and sellers — to prove the plan isn't speculative — and evidence the pumping won't draw down the aquifer or harm other water rights, Boulder water attorney John Buchanan said the courts must let the plan proceed. "The court can't really look at that and say, 'Well, you know, you're not going to injure anyone, but this is really gonna hurt the community," he said.

Since Citizens for San Luis Valley Water began fighting AWDI's pipeline, the value of water has dramatically increased. Shares of the Colorado-Big Thompson Project, which transports more than 200,000 acrefeet of water from the Western Slope to the Front Range each year, have increased to \$30,000 from \$1,150 since 1989. For that sum, shareholders have received an average 0.74 acre-feet a year. The skyrocketing price of water mirrors population growth. Between 2000 and 2017, 1.3 million people moved to Colorado, with 1.1 million of them going to the urban centers of the Front Range.

The West's water is increas-What you should know ingly dispensed from suburban sprinklers and showerheads rather than irrigation ditches in fields of sugar beets and barley. When the C-BT Project began piping water to the Front Range in 1957, 85% of its yield went to agricultural use. In 2018, 70% of the water went to cities and towns. As Western states get drier and more populous, the distribution of water shows where priorities lie — and where the money is.

"Cities can always outbid farms. And that's just the way it's been. And that's the way it's always going to be as far as I can tell," said Doug Kenney, director of the University of Colorado's Western Water Policy Program. "It's not just twice as much or three times as much — it can easily be 50 times as much. The different economic values are that extreme."



As metro Denver grows... Continued from Page 4

The state of Colorado estimates that the South Platte River basin, which includes Denver, will need up to 500,000 new acrefeet of water to meet demand by 2050. Houses are still being built, people are still moving in. The water has to come from somewhere.

Eric Perramond, who teaches environmental science at Colorado College, said Denver and the San Luis Valley are the latest iteration of a process emblematic of the modern West. Ever since 1913, when Los Angeles diverted the Owens River from the remote eastern Sierra to quench its growing thirst, the West's water has moved toward population centers. Take Crowley County, on the Eastern Plains. The agricultural region, 150 miles east of the San Luis Valley, boasted 50,000 irrigated acres in the 1970s. A series of water buys shrunk that to 5,000 by 2015.

"They must've sold their water rights about 10 years ago. And boy, down there, it looks like a post-Dust Bowl community. You cannot make a living really of any kind without water there," Perramond said.

Perramond said Colorado's state water plan, adopted in 2015, frowns on "buyand-dry" tactics in which cities buy out a farmer's water rights, but that's not stopping planners who must shore up water supplies for some of the country's fastest growing are-

It's easy to paint this as simple economics, a resource being reallocated to where it's most valuble. Water, however, isn't like other resources. If economics dictates, you can use aluminum instead of steel, pine instead of oak. Nothing can replace a lost water right. While a multimillion-dollar buyout for an aging farmer could look appealing, many in the San Luis Valley hope resistance is as strong as it was in the '80s. If farmers sell this time around, the valley could be changed forever. If the water leaves, the people might, too.

The San Luis Valley's surface water was overappropriated by 1900. Unable to irrigate using just the Rio Grande and creeks, farmers started drilling wells with newly developed electric pumps. In 1972, the state stopped issuing well permits because farmers were overdraining the aquifer. Now, to take groundwater, the interested party has to secure the water rights for existing wells.

Valley farmers are already struggling to make the water meet their agricultural needs in the midst of a changing climate. Since 2011, farmers in parts of the valley have paid selfimposed fees for the groundwater they pump (in total, an average of 170,000 acre-feet a year over the last five years), but the aquifer continues to decline. If they don't manage to restore the aguifer, the state has threatened to shut down the pumps.

"If curtailment happens," Tonner said, "it's not going to be buy-and-dry. It's going to be dry-and-dry. If the state shuts off the wells ... farmers go out of business.

RWR argues that buying up ranchers' water rights, on which it plans to spend \$68 million, would recharge the aquifer, making the whole district more resilient to drought. Furthermore, Tonner pledged that RWR's application in water court would allow no more than the stated

22,000 acre-feet withdrawal. But Simpson, the water district's GM, isn't buying the environmental perks. He said even if there was a net benefit to the aguifer, RWR's wells would concentrate the pumping in a small area, which could damage other water rights and nearby protected lands.

"They tout the project as environmentally friendly, and I just challenge you to find me a community in this state that sold water out of their basin and said, 'This is a really good idea. We should be figuring out a way to do more of this," Simpson said. "Find an environmental group that says transferring water out of a basin to another one is really a good step for the environment. I just think that's contrary to logic."

Environmental interests don't necessarily align with economic realities. George Whitten's surface water rights have been in his family since the 1870s, and they later dug wells. Whitten has no plans to sell, but when someone starts offering buyouts, he said, it's hard not to listen. He's 66, and none of his kids wants to take over the ranch. "Right now we live in a world

where my best cow isn't worth as much as one marijuana plant," Whitten said. "And so, sure, if somebody comes around and they're talking about amounts of money that's beyond anything that I could ever really imagine, of course that makes people stop and think." George Whitten

Volume 3, Issue 3

As metro Denver grows... Continued from Page 5

moves the electric fence twice a day so that the cattle are getting enough to eat but also to prevent overgrazing on his parched San Luis Valley Ranch. (Nina Riggio, Special to The Colorado Sun)

Simpson thinks the region's poverty is one reason the valley has seen so many piping plans. In Saguache County, where the pipeline would start, 21% of people live below the poverty line, nearly 10 percentage points higher than Colorado as a whole. It's worse in the rest of the valley: in Alamosa County, where the water district is based, the poverty rate is 28%; in Costilla County, it's 30%. In Douglas County, one place Tonner said his water could end up, the poverty rate is 3.2% and median household incomes top \$111,000. "The San Luis Valley has always carried with it a reputation of struggle," Canaly said. "I don't think that [developers] expected the level of understanding that exists here. People really do spend a lot of time trying to understand the systems, especially

the water systems, and they've spent a lot of time in the mountains. They understand how things connect."

Tonner said that awareness is one reason farmers are ranchers are hearing him out, though. To sweeten the deal, RWR is floating a \$50 million community fund. In addition, RWR is seeking an ongoing fee to be paid by the Front Range water users.

"It's the most ag-dependent watershed in Colorado," Tonner said of the San Luis Valley.
"That's not healthy. We should have a more balanced economy— more entrepreneurship, more manufacturing." The community fund, he said, could kick-start those initiatives.

Simpson keeps fighting the pipelines, in part, because he feels they threaten the lifestyle he was raised in, one

he wants to

pass on to his son.

"I'm an engineer by trade," Simpson said. "I could be better off financially staying in an engineering field, but this is home. This is where I grew up, and this is what I love to do."

Simpson grows alfalfa, one of the most water consumptive crops in the valley, and knows he might have to make changes if he wants his son to be able to take over the operation. To keep the aquifers healthy, everyone is going to have to make sacrifices.

To others, even those who have tried and failed to move San Luis water over the Sangre de Cristos to Denver, past is prologue.

"If you're gonna grow a Los Angeles of the Rockies, which is what we're growing here," Lamm said, "then we will be back knocking at the San Luis Valley's door."

This Article was taken from the Colorado Sun and was republished with their permission. To read more articles from the Sun go to https://coloradosun.com/

The Acequia By-laws Legal Assistance Program Gears-up 2020 Projects

The Acequia By-laws assistance program will be accepting applications for 2020 water year. We are asking that interested acequias please contact Nancy Escalante at the SDCAA office or by calling (719) 298-6731). Nancy will get your contact information and Eugene or Judy will get

your acequia set up with an application and be able to walk you through the application process. We are asking that all applications be submitted to the Sangre de Cristo Acequia Association office by December 6, 2019. This will allow time for the bylaws team to review the applications and then assign your

acequia to a legal team to develop your by-laws. We are scheduling this first meeting with your lawyer for the Annual Congreso de Acequia Reception on January 24. 2020

This is a free program that will "pair" an acequia with a team of law students and an experienced attorney to help the acequia with

Acequia By-Laws Continued from Page 5

the following:

- Develop new bylaws or review and revise existing acequia bylaws
- Provide legal guidance on issues such as voting, enforcement, insurance, etc.

These assistance programs are made possible by grants awarded to the Sangre de Cristo Acequia Association, Colorado Open Lands, and the University of Colorado Law School. They are also a result of the dedication of attorneys who care about the acequia community.

Because of grant funding, we are limited in the number and type of applications we can accept.

For the bylaws project, applications will be considered based on a number of factors:

- acequias that do not have any existing bylaws will be prioritized.
- 2) we strive to serve a balance of large and small acequias, but acequias that serve a larger number of irrigators may be prioritized,
- 3) avoiding conflicts of interest,
- 4) willingness of parciantes to share information

that they learned with others in their community (when applicable), and lastly, all else being equal, an application received earlier will have a higher priority.

Once your application is submitted. The by-laws team will review and prioritize the applications, and if your case is accepted the attorneys and student-attorneys at Colorado Law will plan on meeting you at the Congreso de Acequias reception on January 24, 2020.

The reception will begin at 5:30 at the Parish Hall and is a must attend meeting, so that the attorney can get started.

In order to receive this assistance, we want to know that an acequia is dedicated to the process of working through these issues and that there will be at least one person on the ditch that is willing to be in regular communication with the assigned by-laws student/ attorney. Please be willing to host your law students for your annual ditch cleaning they are excited to help and it is a good way for them to understand the acequia.

If you're not sure whether you want help, but would like to speak to someone from the acequia association, please contact Eugene Jacquez (719) 580-6850.



Water Use

Water in any stream, or river in Colorado is an adjudicated right . Therefore, it belongs to the water right holder,

Acequia water is no different.
The water that flows through the
Culebra Watershed Acequias
belongs to the parciantes
(landowners) on the acequia,
who use the water to irrigate
their land.

Using the water without this right is stealing and is in direct violation of Colorado Water Law.